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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR BAISA:
. (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come to order? This is the
General Plan Committee. Today is March 3, 2011 and it's approximately 1:36.
Chair would please ask before we proceed that everyone in the gallery if you've
got a cell phone or anything that might ring or make noise, if you'd please put it
in the silent mode. I'll check mine, too. Okay, I think we've got that taken care
of. Chair would like to note that we have a quorum present. And with me this
afternoon I have the Members of the Committee. I have Don Couch, Jr., our
Committee Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: I didn't know about Jr. Good afternoon. . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Excuse me.
CHAIR BAISA: Also have Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good... good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. I have Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Danny Mateo, our Council Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair. We have Joe Pontanilla, Council Vice-Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: We have Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Great to have all of you here. Excused this afternoon is
Member Hokama. I don't know if he'll be joining us later or not. From the
Administration, we have Will Spence, our Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair and Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have John Summers, Program Planning
Administrator from the Long Range Division.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Simone Bosco, Senior Planner from the
Planning Department.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair and Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Welcome back, Simone. And with us our Deputy Corporation Counsel,
James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And, of course, my hard-working Committee Staff, I
have the Secretary Clarita Balala and Legislative Attorney David Raatz. And I've
gotta tell you these guys have been working really, really hard. That pile of
papers that you have on your desk did not appear magically. It is a result of long
days and long nights and early mornings. I know from the e-mails I get that these
folks don't sleep a lot. Thank you very much.
I'm going to be doing public testimony shortly. We have a few people that have
signed up to testify. Just for the public's knowledge, we're...testimony today will
be limited to the item on our agenda today. Please sign up at the desk located in
the eighth floor lobby if you would like to testify. You will be limited to three
minutes per person with one minute to conclude. Please state your name, if you
are representing anybody besides yourself. And we will get ready to do public
testimony.
However, before we begin with public testimony today Chair would like to take a
little privilege of being the Chair today to introduce some folks that are visiting us
today that are very special. We're very honored to have them with us this....this
afternoon. And Members, I'd like you to help me welcome and I thank you for
helping with the lei presentation. We'd like to introduce you to...I believe we
have four of the fellows here today. Five? We have five of the fellows here
today. There are seven in this fourth class of Ka Ipu Kukui Fellows. And they're
here this afternoon and for those of us that are not familiar with the program, it is
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a program that was started, they're the fourth class. It's a year-long participation
and what we're training here is future leaders of Maui. And we're very impressed
with the quality of all the classes we've had so far, this class with no exception.
They also have with them the lady who takes care of everything. I think she's
kind of...she, she doesn't have a title. I'm going to have to ask her what it is. But
it's Dr. Lori Teragawachi. I don't know if she's called a coordinator, a facilitator
or cat herder or whatever it is that she does. . .(laughter). . But she keeps the
students together, has helped with the curriculum and accompanies them with
everything. And this program, really, would not go without Lori so we're very
grateful to have all of them here.
I'd like the fellows, when you're introduced, if you'd just please come down to,
by the podium. Our Members will present you with a lei. We just want you to
feel welcomed and we want you to know that government is a place where you
can be comfortable and we wanna be friends with you. Don't think we're the
enemy. You're the reason we're working and what you're doing is 'cause
someday we hope you'll be sitting in these desks.
So I'd like to introduce the fellows that are with us this afternoon. We have
Judee Mae Leilani Aki. Judee, if you'd come down. Judee is with...Holaloha
[sic] Na Eha, Ltd., the Old Lahaina Luau. . . .(applause). . . Judee, if you'd stay,
makes a nice picture. The next fellow I'd like to introduce to you is
Kaimanamaile [sic] Brummel and she's with the Hawaiian Kamali'i Inc.,dba the
Hawaiian Canoe Club. So these folks work and . .(applause). . as well as
participate in this program. And our next fellow is Mark W. Klemen and he's a
student and, and with the University of Hawaii Maui College. . .(applause).
I'd also like to introduce you to Regina Lemm. She's with the Maui High
Performance Computing Center. . .(applause). . We also have Derek Snyder
and he's with the University of Hawaii Maui College. . .(applause). . And
we'd like to introduce you to Coach Dr. Lori Teragawachi. .(applause).
Come on up, Lori. Lori makes it happen. Lori, would you like to say just a few
words and then we'll continue here, please? Indulge us on behalf of the fellows.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: Oh, I'll be happy to . . . (inaudible). .
CHAIR BAISA: You, if you'd come to the microphone, please.
MS. TERAGAWACHI: I'm just truly blessed to be the so-called whatever you want to
call me. Coach, cat herder . . . (chuckles). . . what have you. It is a true blessing.
This is our fourth year and Gladys, and Jeanne Skog, is in the, the audience, they
have been the dreamers and the visionary people that have come up with...the
concept of Kalpu Kukui. It's a Decisions Maui and Future
Maui... Future... Maui .
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CHAIR BAISA: ... (inaudible).. .
MS. TERAGAWACHI: --Decisions Maui and Focus Maui Nui initiative from the very
beginning. And I am truly blessed to work with these individuals on an annual
basis as, as Chairperson Baisa has stated that it's a year-long program. They get
involved three to four days every month and it's a very...diverse group of people
coming together with very diverse ideas talking, discussing, having a dialogue on
the various issues that impact Maui County. And they are truly our future leaders
of Maui and it's...what's the beauty of it is being able to see such a diverse group
with so many different ideas come together and have some really tough,
courageous conversations and yet be so loving and supportive and accepting of
each other at the end of the day. So that's the beauty of the program, I think.
The, the networks and the relationships that they build with each other will take
them far into the future. And I'm just blessed to be able to work with them on an
annual basis. So thank you for...welcoming them. This is just such a beautiful
act of love and acceptance and kindness. So thank you, thank you so much for
accepting us and having us spend the afternoon with you. . . .(applause). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Anybody need a photo op? Anybody had
brought a camera? Nobody thought about it. Oh well, we'll have another
opportunity. They'll be joining us tomorrow morning also for your Council
meeting, Chair. They'll be visiting us again tomorrow. So, fellows, thank you
very much.
FELLOWS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you, Lori. You'll be hearing about this program. It's
becoming more and more well-known. And if anybody has a young person who
you think might benefit from this program and has the ability to get into it, we
encourage you to ask them to apply. There is a, there is a charge but it's nominal.
And I tell you, we need to invest in future leaders. We're all getting older, at least
as I look around the room. Some people are young though, like Ms. Cochran,
thank God. . .(chuckles). .0h, it's just the gray hair, Don. Don, Jr.
. . . (chuckles). . . Okay, let's get going with testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Junior?
CHAIR BAISA: Ah, now I have something to tease him about. I love it. Okay, our first
testifier this afternoon--let's get to work--is Carol Reimann. And Ms. Reimann
will be followed by Jeanne Skog. Good afternoon.
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.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MS. REIMANN: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Members of the Committee. I'm here
to provide comments in regards to the Population chapter of the draft Maui Island
Plan. Our main concern is Item No. 11 in your matrix that calls to limit visitor
population to roughly 33 percent of the resident population. We do not feel that
33 percent is a viable figure as there are 30 months within the last four years
where we've already exceeded the 33 percent marker. Please...keep in mind that
at our very worst year ever in 2009 we were at 32 percent. This was the year
when droves of employees were laid off and there were considerable amount of
trickle down business closures on the island. Thirty-three percent would be
detrimental, not only to the visitor industry, but to the County's overall economic
well-being. Consider jobs for our local residents. The visitor industry directly
employs 40 percent of all residents and indirectly the number is 75 percent. Other
considerations include the survival of other businesses that rely on the visitor
industry and the County's share of the TAT if tourism were not healthy.
We recommend that you not put a numerical cap to visitors. We agree that
balance is important but the reality is that a cap would be impossible to monitor
and enforce. Our other fear is that a cap would allow for creative interpretations
of how to limit the visitor industry. Two weeks ago one of the testifiers
mentioned controlling the number of visitors via...limiting building permits. I
urge you not to pursue this route as there are several large projects pending
including the new Kahului Airport hotel, the Maui Beach Hotel expansion as well
as some other projects in Kaanapali and Wailea that are, are already being
planned. And all of these projects are within Hotel-zoned areas. As tourism is
the economic engine of Maui, we encourage you to incorporate language that
supports a healthy and vibrant visitor industry within the Maui Island Plan.
Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Reimann. Members, questions for Ms. Reimann?
Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Reimann. Ms. Jeanne Skog? Ms. Skog was the last
person to sign up today. If there's any other persons dying to testify, would you
please sign up so that we can get testimony done. Ms. Skog?
MS. SKOG: Good afternoon, Council--I keep doing that--Committee Chair and Council
Members. Thank you very much for this opportunity. I just have a few specific
comments about the population section. In Objective 1, we would like to see "and
return of' inserted after "greater retention of'. This may have been the intent of
the language that's currently there but "retain" often does not translate into
attracting...kamaaina back home. So to, to be more explicit about that, that's one
of our recommendations.
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Under the same objective, the first policy we feel does not go far enough toward
reflecting the vision of what we heard through Focus Maui Nui and that we
continue to hear through our work with youth and young adults. We would,
therefore, suggest changing it to read, "expand programs that enable the
community to meet the education, employment, employment, housing and social
goals of youth and young adults". The way the...language currently reads, it. it
doesn't seem to aspire high enough in terms of meeting where our youth and
young adults want to head. It just seems to be an adequate response versus a
more, a more of a stretch goal.
Under Action 6-A, to align with the recommended language under the first policy
item, we recommend inserting "education" after "adult-related". That's the extent
of my comments.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr., Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and could we ask Jeanne if she could leave
us a copy of that 'cause I...there's...I, I cannot write as fast as she talks. I'm so
sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Skog -MS. SKOG: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: --do you have a copy of that?
MS. SKOG: I do.
CHAIR BAISA: Because we will then make copies for the Members 'cause if we're
gonna make amendments, we're gonna need to make them so we'll have to make
some copies.
MS. SKOG: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: --any questions for Ms. Skog? Thank you very much.
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MS. SKOG: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody else who's wanting to testify? Ms. Perreira? You can turn in
your paper when you're done. Go right ahead.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you. Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, Council Members. My
name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the Executive Director and the Tri-Isle Main Street
Program Coordinator. I'm not going to reiterate what some of the comments that
were earlier but I do want to say that we concur with what Jeanne Skog said. That
is our position as well. And we'd like to urge you to refrain from tying building
permits to controlling population as we...as you all know we have a tremendous,
tremendous economic crisis in our County and lot of people are not working.
And I do believe that the population numbers are not designated to districts and
some districts may have more building permits than others and that is a, a serious
matter. If you try to affect the...building permits as a whole, you may be
impacting some areas that desperately need and are trying to seek building
permits even at this time. We need to be able to do those projects and we need to
put our people back to work. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Perreira? Seeing none,
Ms. Perreira, thank you. Ms. Perreira was the last person to...sign up to testify.
If you're gonna testify, the Chair would ask you to please sign up so that we know
what we're dealing with in terms of time. I would really appreciate it. This last
minute rush to the table is not a good strategy, folks. Mr. Mayer?
MR. MAYER: Thank you and thank you, Members. I just want to comment. I was the
one who made that comment about building permits last time. And that was only
in reference to...hotel tourist units, not building permits generally. And I would
like you to think if more than one third of the population were tourists on the
island what that affect would have on the island, the culture of the island, the, the
housing needs of, of local residents and the cost of housing for local residents. It
was not an attempt to, to, to in any way limit building permits for any other
purpose other than that. And that was a suggestion I had made last time. I just
wanted to clarify that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Any questions for Mr. Mayer? Seeing none,
thank you. Next testifier is Mr....let's...let's have it. I have my name for him but
I better make it official.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Kimokeo Kapahulehua. Go ahead, Bully.
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MR. KAPAHULEHUA: Mahalo, Madam Chair, Council Members. My name is
Kimokeo Kapahulehua. This I think my first time that I gonna speak in, in
reference to the General Plan. I don't have any particular part. I just want to say
in general that the impact of this General Plan to...a layman person on our island
probably don't understand what's going on. And the little person who needs to
share his littlest voice such as all the places out there in the island...I give you a
good example. I have a grandchild that was just born and I look at this grandchild
in the year of 2050. And I look at my...her and him, my great-great grandchild in
3000 and how this plan you guys making that affect my family. What affects my
family affects everybody on this island.
And one of the things that was just mentioned to you about, on population control.
Well, I just looking at these people who you had greeted. Take for instance,
Kaimana. She runs a program with Hawaiian Canoe Club. Or that other girl,
she's at the high tech park. The other person at the high school. These guys are
dealing with children and I must tell you that we must...you...I...do you know
that we have more than 15,000 students right now? So Kaimana stood up here.
And there's another girl over there, her name is Jean...not Jeanne Skog but next to
her. Both of these girls are pregnant. You tell them no make baby no more so we
no have overpopulation. So just within ourselves, guys, we going have
population.
You know, so when you look at that kinda stuff, just look at all these things that
you guys have here because I don't have, like, these other people looking at the
matrix and telling you one number. I'm just telling you overall what is the impact
to our people on Maui with the General Plan. It's a great impact, yeah, especially
when you tell us guys, oh, you can only have 33 percent tourists. So go back to
32 percent in 2009, a good example. Go look at what the hotels laid off. All
those guys shouldn't be working over here no more. Tell 'em get out of here, go
someplace else work. We no can do that. So please let's hear the little people
talk to you guys about the impact of our families and the people here today and
make it work for all of us. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any questions for Mr. Kapahulehua? Seeing
none, thank you. Our next testifier is Charlie Jencks and Mr. Jencks is the last
person who has signed up to testify. Good afternoon.
MR. JENCKS: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Members of the Committee. I have some
more cards today to deliver to you and these will keep coming in. I made a note
and, and the note on the cards was, it's hard to keep it simple sometimes. And,
and that's I think...and it's hard to argue against simple as well. These cards,
once again, ask keep it simple. Keep it pithy, for lack of a better term. Keep it to
the point. Give them a plan that people can read and understand in a weekend
which would be really dandy. One comment on the...some of the changes you're
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talking about. We still, I think, are talking about a consumer satisfaction survey
in the Population section of this document. You know, I'm not quite sure that
local government can afford to do a lot of surveys nowadays. You might want to
consider just relying on the fact that you have an election every two years. If
you're not doing your job and keeping the folks in this County happy, you won't
get reelected. That's a consumer satisfaction survey in itself. I'm not sure we
have to provide money and legislation and a process for such a survey.
And last, but not least, I'd like you to consider something that as a little change up
from what we've been doing historically here in the Chambers with regard to
issues and ordinances and plans. You might want to consider this. You discuss a
specific element of the plan. You discuss it in Committee. You hear testimony.
You make a decision on the floor. You talk about how you want or don't want to
change that element of the plan. I'd like to suggest that you at the end of this
meeting agree to what you're considering to do and then not vote on those issues
until the beginning of the next meeting to give the public time to watch it on
Akuku[sic], talk to you about it and then come to the next meeting and vote as the
first item on the agenda. It might be a good way to let the folks know that are
outside what's going on and then give you some additional input. It may take a
little more time -CHAIR BAISA: A lot more.
MR. JENCKS: --consider it, think about it as a good way to get that additional input
after you've discussed how you're gonna conclude this discussion. That's all I
have.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Jencks. Questions -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --for Mr. Jencks? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I was gonna ask for a copy of that and
the cards, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: .(Chuckles).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that we, we can keep track, yeah, the score?
MR. JENCKS: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. And I like that pink. That is in
honor of Ms. Baisa which is her color, pink. You know how to get to the Chair,
eh?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's not fair. Anyhow, my question to you, if, if
we were to do your suggestion and every time we had a meeting whatever we
came down the final, then we post that. And then let the public comment back on
us...to us, right?
MR. JENCKS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And let's say, then the comments are such and
such, so then we gotta... go back and redo it.
MR. JENCKS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because the comments went that way.
MR. JENCKS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But then when we redo it, don't you think you're
gonna have to let the public have another shot at what we just redid 'cause that's
what they wanted us to redo?
MR. JENCKS: No, and, and this is why -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No?
MR. JENCKS: --this is why I think this way. I, I mean I have, I have gone through this
process standing right here with the Council on, on a large project talking about
conditions. You discuss how you're going to vote on something, a condition or
perhaps something that has to do with this plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. JENCKS: The public then doesn't have a chance to say, hey, okay I understand
your position but this is how I feel about it. It gives them another chance to
comment. Those that can't make it to the meeting, those that watch it on
television, it would give them a chance to comment and maybe, maybe, just
maybe, change your opinion on your position.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, and...
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MR. JENCKS: There has to be a stop. I agree there has to be a stop. I just...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and I think that's what I'm concerned
because, you know, and, and the concern I have with something like that is if I get
25 e-mails and 13 one way and 12 the other, now where do I go?
MR. JENCKS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and so that becomes extremely
dangerous, you know. And, and, Chair, I, I, I'm not trying to get into...and I like
the suggestion but I can see some major drawbacks in that suggestion. And we
wanna, I think, for Members like myself and Ms. Baisa who's been doing this
now for a year plus and she has been doing it for more years than almost...never
mind, we don't wanna go there.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It becomes real dangerous in your suggestion,
waiting for the public to feedback every time we're gonna make a decision and
then try to change that decision if the feedback is one way or the other.
MR. JENCKS: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then, you know, so, again something to, to
think about. But I, I'm a little concerned on that, Charlie. But I appreciate it.
MR. JENCKS: Just a thought.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And let me say on your, your project, was one
project with one, you know, one project. We're talking Countywide, you know -MR. JENCKS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that, that really change the dynamics a lot.
MR. JENCKS: But having the ability to at least debate or -CHAIR BAISA: Guys...
MR. JENCKS: --respond to your potential final decision I think is important.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Jencks.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I won't go any further, Chair.
Madam Chair, I'm sorry, I apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for our testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I get one.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Charlie, you know, that, that was
one interesting suggestion that you made, and have you heard any, anything in
regards to--and the reason why you bringing this out--in regards to employees or
people that are concerned with the decisions that we make without further input?
MR. JENCKS: I think, yeah, I have heard folks, for example, folks that I work with at
the office, folks who I see that come in from the field expressing to me, you
know, they might see it on television. Believe it or not, a lot of people watch you
folks on television. They like to hear the, the discussion. Having the ability to,
you know, provide some additional comment before a decision's made has been
brought up.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, I, I think we experienced that last time
because of certain issues that came about in, in, you know, by looking at, you
know, Akaku and the...televising of the meeting. The following meeting, you
know, we had some people testifying on certain things that were already passed.
So good suggestion. Maybe, you know,we can think about it.
MR. JENCKS: My intention isn't to prolong this process, believe me, but to get...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, I understand. Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Jencks, I just want to make a comment. And I understand
what you're saying.
MR. JENCKS: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: And as you know, there's nobody more willing to listen and more open
and trying to be democratic than I am. But unfortunately, somebody stuck me
with this job and said you will complete this Maui Island Plan. We have gone
through years of input, years of input starting with Focus Maui Nui and going
through the General Plan, going to the Planning Commissions, going to the first
Planning Committee, now we're on the second Planning Committee. We are also
aware that at the end of this process, there will be public hearings. So ultimately,
the public will have an opportunity to come out and let us know again if there is
-13-
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something in here that is so egregious that we need to change it. But I'm sorry,
the Chair is trying to do the best I can to try to move this forward. And frankly,
folks, we don't have time. I'm going to try to ask and this will be handled later
'cause we'll have to do a resolution through the Council to set the deadline. And
I'm hoping to suggest that we complete by the end of the year. And in order to
complete by the end of the year, we have to complete by October. So I think we
need to kind of just move ahead and people have opportunities. They can send in
testimony. They can watch Akaku. They can call our offices. They can do
whatever but we've got to go forward.
MR. JENCKS: 1, I support that 100 percent.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. JENCKS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you for the pink cards. I love 'em.
MR. JENCKS: . .(Chuckles). . You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm trying to find a use for them when we're done. I can't stand getting
rid of 'em. Maybe we'll have a, a drawing or something. We've acquired one
more...testifier, Lucienne deNaie. If there's anyone else, would you please sign
up? Ms. deNaie?
MS. DENAIE: Aloha, Chair Baisa. Aloha, Members of the Committee. Of course, if
it's Thursday I should be at the County Council. I just wanted to speak today to
Population, a couple of quick points. I, I referred you folks last time to
Item No. 9 and the change in the language in Item No. 9 to delete the concept of a
living wage being one of the ways we're looking at how we're doing with
measuring the benefit to local people, Objective 2. Right now Objective 2 just
says that the visitor industry shall benefit our local people. Well, I think we all
agree with that. The question is, we were told at GPAC an objective has to be
sort of measurable. In fact, it has to be measurable. So the question is how do we
measure it? And that's why this other language was inserted. It was reviewed by
the Planning Commission as well. And the Planning Commission has three
members as someone pointed out that are associated, or were at that time,
associated with the visitor industry. No one felt that this was an affront. They felt
that, you know, it was reasonable language and yet in your version it has
disappeared. So, you know, this is the chance to make those final decisions. I, I
can't imagine that any of you have constituents who feel it would be bad for they
and their families to have a living wage here. I just don't see it as anything that
would be very controversial. A living wage has some very clear definitions. You
know, generally it's to make enough to support a family for its basic needs, food,
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rent, so forth and so on, insurance. You know, not a, not a vacation to Las Vegas
but just your basic family needs. So if you would consider looking at that in, in
your review I think a lot of people would be very appreciative.
Also, I wanted to point out that the Population section is in this plan because it's
mandated by our State law. And our State law has a very simple statement. It
said that we should seek the desired level of population, not just whatever is sent
to us but the desired level of population. Now, of course, we can't put a gate up
at our airport or harbors or anything like that, but we can talk about how fast we
wanna grow and where and certainly how fast we see certain segments of the
population and in this case the off-shore segment expanding. And maybe we
should just do nothing and eventually have 50 or 60 percent of the people here,
not live here or just be visitors or part-time residents. Maybe that's the desired
future everyone has. But when you, when you, you look at things like Focus
Maui Nui and other, you know, processes that have been involved asking people,
that's really not their vision. So if that's gonna be changed where we have resort
areas all over as this language in some of the other items below Number 9 is
implying, I, I really think that this hasn't been aired by our general public. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you very much. Is there anyone else moved to testify? Last chance.
Members, without objections, the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed for today.

ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE

(MAUI ISLAND PLAN: INTRODUCTION
AND CHAPTER 1 (POPULATION) ONLY)(C.C. No. 07-54)

CHAIR BAISA: Members, this is our second decision-making meeting on the Maui
Island Plan for the current Council term. On February 17 th , 2011 we began our
deliberations by reviewing the Introduction chapter. Based on the experience of
our first meeting I am planning a minor change in our review process. We will
continue to use the three-column matrix for the Committee's review of the Policy
sections of each chapter. And that's the guys that look like this.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ours aren't pink.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ours is not colored.
CHAIR BAISA: Yours isn't pink, mine is.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ours is in black and white.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Chair will note the presence of Member Hokama. Good
afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good afternoon, Chair. My apologies for the delay as
well as Happy Girls Day to you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for remembering. You don't have pink ones,
yours are black and white. Okay, we will also now include a formal review of the
narrative or the textual components of each chapter starting today with the
Introduction and Chapter 1. I have prepared two versions of the narrative
components of the Introduction and Chapter 1 which Staff has distributed to you
this afternoon. One version shows revision marks that exhibit the changes from
the originally submitted document to the correct updated document. The other
version is a clean copy that incorporates the revisions. In other words, all the
marking and all the underlining, scratching, whatever has been taken out and you
have one with all of that on it and one that is clean.
The, the revised chapters include the following, revisions that were formally
approved by the prior Planning Committee last term or by the current General
Plan Committee. Technical revisions proposed by the current Planning Director
or by your Chair improved the document's accuracy, consistency, and readability.
There is no change in the policy or the intent of what was there. It's simply
technical revisions. What we refer to in this chapter all the time is nonsubstantive
revisions. Technical revisions...I mean included among the, the technical
revisions are changes that have taken into account the policies and narrative of the
Countywide Policy Plan. For the narrative components of each chapter I intend to
accept a motion to approve the revised version and will then accept motions to
approve further revisions if there are any. Now before the Chair proceeds, the
Chair wants to be sure that the Members have everything that we need to go.
Does everybody have the, the clear and the revised copies of the Introduction?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: May I, may I ask you -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --a couple things?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just so that everybody will get the...same answer
and that way we'll all be sure. On the matrix, is that one dated 2/8/2011?
CHAIR BAISA: On the...yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause you...
CHAIR BAISA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that, that's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then you're referring to these three items
that...four items we received from you, one being Introductions and Population?
CHAIR BALSA: Two say Introduction -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And two say Population?
CHAIR BAISA: --and two say Population.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. And if you have your matrix -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --we should be okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: I just wanna make sure everybody has everything. We also want to
explain to you why you got this today. One of the reasons why you got this today
is because we had...we are now figuring out how to proceed with this. Again be
patient, we're learning how to do this and we're devising a system as we go.
From the next meeting it is my understanding from the Planning Department and
from my Staff that when we post the agenda, all of these items will be posted at
the same time. Is that correct, Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. Yes, that's correct. Now that you've
established a procedure for dealing with the narrative section of each chapter, for
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future chapter reviews the intent is to list the chapter on the meeting agenda and at
the same time post the revised versions, the updated versions of the chapter on the
Committee website so that both the Members and the public will have those
documents seven days prior to the meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any further questions for Mr. Raatz about materials?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The, the matrix that you talk about is dated
2/8/11?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I saw another hand. Mr. Hokama, question?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no questions.
CHAIR BAISA: No? Okay. Now, I'm gonna ask Members one more time, do you need
a few minutes to organize your papers before we move on? If we don't, then we
will go. But if you need some time, I'll be happy to give you some.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sorry to belabor this but -CHAIR BAISA: It's all right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --yeah, I have one page that says 2/8/11 and then
the rest of 'em is 2/7/11.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Raatz, can you help? I tell you what we'll do. Chair is gonna call
a very brief recess so that we make sure and the Staff will come to make sure
everyone has their papers and then they're in the proper order and then we'll go.
How's that? Okay, brief recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:15 p.m.
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RECONVENE:

2:20 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Meeting will come back to order. Members, the Chair
will entertain a motion to approve the revised Introduction chapter.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has a motion and a second to approve the text of the Introduction
chapter, all the narrative. Members, any questions? You have both the copy that
has all of the cross-outs, adds, reds, and whatever and you also have a clear copy.
Is there any part of it that you would like to amend?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, I have, I have a question.
CHAIR BALSA: Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My question is whether or not all the changes that we
discussed at our last meeting have been incorporated in the...in today's draft that
you're presenting?
CHAIR BAISA: I'll ask Staff to respond. Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. Yes, those revisions have been incorporated
into the current document.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Seeing none, the Chair will call for the
question. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have nine ayes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Balsa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: And that takes care of the Introduction chapter and the text that came
before it. We also did the Introduction chapter at our last meeting and we did all
of the, all of the objectives. We did the Policies and we worked on all of them
and they have all been corrected. And Chair will call for a motion to approve
that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any discussion? Yes, Mr...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point of clarification.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Did we not...I believe we already approved all of these at the
last meeting -CHAIR BAISA: I just wanna...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --for the introductory.
CHAIR BAISA: I just would like to approve the chapter now that we're done.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye" .
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, moving on. We will now get to Chapter 1. And you have
before you again two printouts. One of the revised copy that has all the, the, the
corrections that were made and we have the clear copy which has no marks on it.
The Chair will entertain a motion to approve the introductory text of the...of the
Population chapter.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion and a second. Now, Members, amendments, if
any?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --may I ask a question?
CHAIR BAISA: To the text, okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Are we working off of the text that was corrected?
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CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so that we don't get all confused.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, we didn't, we didn't review the
Population one the last...
CHAIR BAISA: No, we didn't get to it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: We are in the introductory part.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So would you think it would be appropriate
to allow all of us to take a few minutes to review?
CHAIR BAISA: I have no problem at all if you would...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean if I'm the only one that needs to, I
apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm not speaking for everybody.
CHAIR BAISA: It's okay. Members, would you like to take a few minutes to -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please.
CHAIR BAISA: --to review the clear copy, the finished one, with all the corrections
incorporated?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please.
CHAIR BAISA: Of the text? Okay, we'll take another...let's see, maybe...how long do
you need?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten.
CHAIR BAISA: Ten minutes? Okay, we'll take ten minutes and then we'll reconvene.
Your time is so that you can review this final copy. . . . (gavel).. .
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RECESS:

2:24 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:35 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). .Meeting will please come back to order. Mr. Raatz, at the
request of some of the Members, I would really appreciate it if you could kind of
explain how you did these revisions? What you did, what you looked at, please?
And then we'll ask Will to make a few comments and then we'll open it to the
Members.
COUNCILMEMBERVICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Madam Chair.
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. The review process has a few different
components. First we looked at what the Planning Committee did last term, what
they tentatively approved, incorporated those changes. We looked at what the
current Planning Director is proposing. We incorporated those changes. We
looked at what the Countywide Policy Plan had to say on similar material and this
was the part of the review that probably took the most subjectivity in that we had
to deal with situations where there would be a sentence or a paragraph in the draft
Maui Island Plan that again covered the same subject matter, described the same
history, same facts as the Countywide Policy Plan. And in those situations we
wanted to make, make sure that the Maui Island Plan would not be inconsistent
with the Countywide Policy Plan which has already been enacted as...as an
ordinance and is supposed to be the overarching document that guides the rest of
the General Plan update. So in some cases where there was true redundancy,
there was text proposed for deletion in the Maui Island Plan because it was
already fully covered in the Countywide Policy Plan.
In other cases where there was something that was island specific in...on the
subject that justified including it in the Maui Island Plan even though it was
already addressed in the Countywide Policy Plan, that text was kept in the
document. But the wording was revised to make sure that it basically matched
what was in the Countywide Policy Plan that we described the same facts, the
same history using the same terminology. So there...the concern is if you use
different terminology to describe the same situation there might be a presumption
that this document meant to describe that in a different way. And, again, the
documents in the General Plan update are all intended to be consistent and to
really convey a consistent message.
The final part of the review was something that our office does on a regular basis
which is to ensure accuracy and consistency with the Legislative Drafting
Manual, our office standards on, on grammar, things like punctuation, spacing,
that, that level of detail. So cumulatively all those various revisions are now in
this draft revised version of Chapter 1. And the intent, if the Committee believes
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that it's worthy, would be to treat each of the upcoming chapters in the same
manner, do the same review again looking at what Planning Committee did last
term, look at what the current Planning Director is recommending, look at what
the Countywide Policy Plan has to say and then do the technical, grammatical,
and style revision.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Raatz. Director Spence, comments?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm looking this over and I don't know if the
Committee wants to go through the different pages. I would...I'm very happy to
point out where I felt strongly about edits. Flow...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, you know, and again I, I shouldn't
be the one to say this but I would prefer going page by page not only because of
the changes we made but the changes Mr. Spence's so that we can differentiate
between the two. It may take a few minutes more but I really...and you can
emphasize what you're bringing forward but that way the clarity between what we
have in the book and what we are, we are proposing as the final draft.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino, you have before you two versions of this, okay? You
have two, yours don't have colored pictures, yours are black and white.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Got 'em.
CHAIR BAISA: But it's the same thing. Okay, if you'll take the one that says Revised
Copy you will notice, like on the front page, on the first page where it crosses out
where we start, "when we...the multi-cultural diversity of our population as one of
our Core Values" and that all has, has been scratched out. You see that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, that's not what I'm questioning.
I'm saying that if we can explain the rationale for that being changed.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's what I'm asking because -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and that's, that's all I'm asking --
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CHAIR BAISA: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so that all of the Members will be up to snuff just
like you and I.
CHAIR BAISA: Right, I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And where I'm at is -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --if you follow through on this marked up page -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --then you'll understand what he's saying 'cause if you go look at the
clean copy you won't know where the changes were made. So look at the one
that's scratched up as we go through it, he can explain. Okay, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Going.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm, I'm reviewing the marked-up copy and
along with the...what's being referred to as the clean copy and I see a lot of
redundancies taking out...taken out. Formatting, I'm glad somebody's a better
editor than I am as far as cleaning up formatting. Where I got into the text...now
I'm looking at the marked-up copy with all the lines. If you went to Page 1-7 and
you see in that box there where it says "Hana". I took out the last...or I actually
changed the, the last sentence. Original sentence read, without policy
intervention Hana may experience new population resulting from an in-migration
of mainland retirees who may not actively seek local employment". And I'm,
like, what . .(laughs). . are we doing with that? I understand the sentiment a
little bit but it...what we would be saying in this plan with that sentence as it is, is
we need to do something about, you know, mainland retirees that aren't gonna
seek any employment. And I'm, like, well, maybe the ones who do seek local
employment are okay, you know, I don't know. It's, it's just, it's out of place in a
plan like this. It's improper language to be putting in here. So, but it is true the
way that we edited it to say "Hana has experienced new population resulting from
in-migration". So that was one.
-
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The next one...let's see. Okay, on Page 1-11 where it says Dollar to Benefit
Local Economy...Local Community. That's right at the very top of the page. I'm
recommending that we move...it's, it's a discussion on the, on the economics of
the tourism industry. It belongs in the economic section. And so as we've heard
so much about let's simplify this thing, it's too confusing to read, et cetera. Let's
move that kind of discussion to, to economics.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, are we following Director Spence? We're okay? Questions?
Any more, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: No, Madam Chair. That's...I really made some really pretty simple
edits.
CHAIR BAISA: I see. So what you see before you and you see all these red things and
lines and whatever, is essentially either consolidation, rewording, or moving. But
we haven't really changed policy in here. Correct, Mr...Mr. Raatz? Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you for the clarification, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions on the introductory part of the Population?
That's the text. The Chair has a motion on the floor and it's been seconded. Any
more discussion? If not, Chair will call for the question.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: ... (Inaudible)...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we have a motion. I, I did it when we started.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, would that also include the component that
says "Background Information" that...that is on the part of the current motion
when you say introduction of the Population chapter?
CHAIR BAISA: Background Information?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're not doing that one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're talking about the whole thing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This one.
CHAIR BAISA: Page 1 and 2?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We gotta use the one that's all scratched out.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We gotta use the scratched one, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, and it does include it, Mr. Hokama. It's the second page.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . (Inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Second page.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But it still has it in there by the way.
CHAIR BAISA: And it's there. Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If, if I may ask -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Mr., Mr...the Director a question, please?
Mr. Spence, you know, I'm trying to understand the inconsistency between the
Countywide Policy Plan which only talks about resident and visitor populations
but yet in this component, you also add the term "part-time resident". Is, is there
a reason why and can you explain to the Committee why it is specifically called
out, that component, "part-time resident"?
MR. SPENCE: Can you please reference a page or...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's right after Background Information, the bold
Background Information.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It says it right there.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page 1-2. Page 1-2.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But it's not in, in the Policy Plan. It only talks about

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's the one I get.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, that...
CHAIR BAISA: Are we all on the same spot here?
MR. SPENCE: This was an addition before my day, I'm going to defer this to staff.
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe Mr. Raatz can put it up on the, on the screen and that'll help.
Everybody can see that? That's what...is that what you're looking at,
Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Comments about that? Mr. Hokama, can you repeat your
question?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, as you look at the, the screen, Chair and
Mr. Director, you notice that we talked about maintain...okay...my eyes cannot
move that fast. Maintain sustainable balance between the resident, the part-time
resident and visitor populations. And then the next paragraph, you know, you talk
about a de facto and then you just break it down. But you only talk about resident
and visitor. So I'm asking why is there a category for part-time resident and if we
wanna keep that in the narrative wouldn't then we put in a number as part of how
we reach the total of that 240,000?
CHAIR BAISA: I, I see what you're saying. It's not consistent. In one we have three, in
one we only have two.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: So the numbers don't follow.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I'm just trying to understand, you know, do we
eliminate part-time resident from the narrative or, or do we add a component
of...population projection for that part-time component?
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CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Planning Department? Mr. Summers? You probably know
the answer.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. The statement above that speaks to
resident, part-time resident and visitor populations, that's actually a policy
statement in the Countywide Policy Plan. So it's a little different than the
statement that follows which are factual data points and projections of
populations. So top statement is a policy direction from the Countywide
document. The following statement is projection language from some of our
forecasts.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I may follow up?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. So, Mr. Summers, if any place, where
would the part-time resident number be? Part of the resident population number
component from your point of view? Or, Department, I don't know if
Mr. Spence...
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It depends how part-time resident is defined
and we would have to look at the data source for that. If they're staying...I don't
have the data right in front of me at this point but it's, it gets back to the definition
and how long the resident is, is on the island at a given point in time.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: To the best of your recollection at this point in time--I
know you don't have the document, Mr. Summers--but could you give the
Committee a general sense of what that would mean, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Bosco, if you'd like to help? And your boss says it's okay.
. . .(Laughter). . .
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. Members, I'm going to attempt to answer this. This
particular policy came about from the Countywide Policy Plan...deliberations on
some of the concerns that the, the, the Committee at that time had with the impact
of different populations. These three groups, resident, part-time, and visitor
populations, have very different impacts and at that time the Committee...the
General Plan Advisory Committee, felt that it was important to distinguish each
type of population. That's why the policy specifically states maintain a
sustainable balance between these three populations. Beyond that we have the
socio-economic forecast and other studies that speak to this issue, especially with
regards to housing and how housing balance can be affected by part-time
residents.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That...you know, that just makes me have more
questions. And I, I appreciate your, your response. You have anything to add,
Director? You grabbed the mic, you have something you want to share with the
Committee?
CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: I understand that doesn't answer your question. . . .(Laughs). . . Your,
your...the, the question is, okay, is the part-time residents reflected in visitors or
in the residents numbers?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or do we need that third category, you know. Mr...I
don't know.
MR. SPENCE: Perhaps we don't. And, and really those, those two statements are really
separate. One is the....when you, when you, when you get to the numbers, it's
referring to the immediate sentence above, not the "maintain a sustainable
balance" sentence.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay, I mean if you tell me to eliminate
everything and only look at that one component then, you know, it make...it can
make sense to me.
MR. SPENCE: And, Councilmember Hokama, if, if you would like, we can, we can look
back in the socio-economic study and find that answer for you, where it's being
counted.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And the only reason that, you know, I'm asking these
questions before the Chair asks us to make the vote is because the remaining part
of the narrative, you know, also talks about...like the second sentence in the very
next paragraph, "the community may want to adopt policies to achieve a specific
outcome that differs from the forecasted outcome and to minimize the undesirable
impacts of current trends". So my, my question is, is this something that we
should be talking about? What type of policies we may wanna consider on behalf
of the community that would be, in a way, contradictory to the goal we're trying
to achieve?
MR. SPENCE: I don't think....and Madam Chair?
CHAIR BALSA: Please go right ahead.
MR. SPENCE: I don't think this population section...this population section is more
factual. It's looking at trends in the population, how things have grown, and what
-30-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 3, 2011

not. It's not actually setting a goal, we want this or we want that. What it's doing
is...those are gonna be more achieved in the future sections.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: You know, when we start talking about economics and we start talking
about land use and where the growth boundaries are going to be and how large
those boundaries are gonna be.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I'm glad you shared that, Director, because,
you know, my understanding from the leadership we're getting from our Chair is
that, you know, we're gonna take it, the chapter, we're gonna vote and make the
decision. So, you know, this might be my only chance to work on this component
since we, you know, I'm not sure how the Chair might want to consider returning
to sections we've already made decisions on. And again I just bring it up because
when you read it, you know, for me and coming from Lanai, you know, my
concern is, is like the last sentence. You know, "because long-term...long-term
forecast identifies long-term trends and omits short-term variations"--this is the
phrase I like the best--"there'll be many surprises along the way, even if a forecast
turns out to be highly accurate". So is that the nice way of saying we're gonna
have problems and unanticipated issues that we kinda feel is gonna happen but we
don't want to really state it so we say it in this way, "there'll be surprises"?
MR. SPENCE: I think, it's, it's pointing out, I mean if you look over the last ten years
we had a whole economic boom cycle, people moving to the islands, working in
the hotels, building homes, cetera. Then we have a downturn in the cycle.
Nobody foresaw those things as drastic as they were. So those are surprises and
we, we see that in every ten-year cycle period. But the forecast traditionally with
DBEDT have been accurate if you measure it at one point in time and you go ten
years in the future, those have been pretty accurate regardless of the ups and
downs between those two points.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: So that's all it's saying. There's gonna be some surprises in our
economy, in, you know, all kinds of things.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: Things completely worldwide that are out of our control. So it's gonna
have an effect. That's all it's saying.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, I, I understand your thoughts, Mr. Director, and
I thank you for that. You know, I'm just trying to, to see how it fits. And just
one, one, one last question, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Our...my understanding of
reading this document is that, and it says, the...Business, Economic Development,
and Tourism model is economically driven and that is what attracts capital, that is
what attracts job growth, and that is what increases population. Did the
Department offer the GPAC or, or like the Lanai Advisory Committee, to say,
what would you like your population to be first, and then see how we would look
at economic components to reach the desired? That way, instead of saying, the
economy first and then we worry about the population. And I just bring it up
from coming from my philosophy of islands have capacities and therefore we
should look at capacities and not look at only one, one point of view which is this
component, economically-driven. You have any comments you can share with
me this afternoon, Director?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Yes, one of the things we would consistently state in the
public when discussing the population forecast is that these are just that. They're
forecasts, they should not be read as proposed policy. There are many things that
communities can do to affect forecasts. So we would always try to relate the idea
that...it's not imperative that we make these forecasts self-fulfilling prophecies,
that they are policy interventions whether it's economic or distribution of housing
that can affect that. That being said, we did indicate that historically DBEDT's
forecast had been very solid. So we would give them that information as well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, different times, different capacities, you know,
different industries in our County and in our State so I...can appreciate that.
Thank you very much, Madam Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Hokama. An excellent discussion. Any other
comments? Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. My question's for the
Director. The comment "maintain a sustainable balance between the resident,
part-time resident, and visitor population", does the generation of taxes come into
play in sustainability discussions? Or does economics come into play in
sustainability discussions as far as creating the balance? One of the, the reasons I
ask is that I, I realize that part-time residents are...if they're coming here just
part-time it means that they own a home and they don't have the benefit of the
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homeowner's exemption and they pay a higher tax rate. So part of this discussion
about balance between residents, part-time residents, and visitors to me has to
have some component of, of the...or a discussion who's carrying what part of the
load. And I bring that up just because I...in looking at this one Kipuka [sic]
subdivision in Kaanapali generating over 280,000 just...14 homes generating in
the neighborhood of $280,000 in taxes. At the minimum tax, which I understand
this coming year, 61 percent of our homeowners are gonna be paying the
minimum tax. At that rate, just those 14 homes that are owned by part-time
residents are generating the same amount as almost 1,900 homeowners. So when
we're talking about sustainability if we're expecting the part-time residents to
carry that kind of a load, and I think many of them are happy to do so and I think
most of us are comfortable charging that, I'm just concerned that if we're, if we're
in a discussion about sustainability the economics has to be taken into
consideration. I'm just asking the question if that was part of the discussion.
CHAIR BALSA: Planning Department, can you help? I know that we have two Planning
Department staff here who sat through most of the discussions so they have a lot
of corporate memory. Help us.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah. I think when we look at sustainability, we look at social,
economic, and other issues, so this statement does incorporate the socio-economic
aspects of that. Certainly tax generation, social issues, all of that should be
looked at in terms of achieving the appropriate balance.
MR. SPENCE: And again, and similar to my response to Member Hokama, in the further
chapters in, you're gonna see how all those different things play into an
island-wide plan, because the, the economics, the taxes, all those are gonna
be...play a big part in how this plan goes forward.
MR. WHITE: Okay. thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any further questions? If not, Chair will...
MR. RAATZ: Chair?
CHAIR BALSA: Yes.
MR. RAATZ: Sorry for the interruption, Madam Chair. Staff would just like to please
call the Members' attention to the population tables, Table 1-1 and Table 1-2.
Those are on Page 1-4 of the revised chapter. It's the third page of the clean
copy. Just for clarity and transparency, Staff would like to point out Table 1-1 is
the actual population figures for the State of Hawaii and the four most-populated
islands in Hawaii. The 2010 census figures just came out last week, so those
obviously weren't in the table as originally submitted, and Staff plugged those
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into the Chair's proposal here. Table 1-2 are projections from the 2030
Socio-Economic Forecast which was prepared in 2006. And as a member of the
public pointed out, that does create an apparent discrepancy on the page where,
for instance, in Table 1-1, if you look at the actual population for the island of
Maui, it's 144,444. Then in Table 1-2 for 2010, if you look at total Maui island
population, it's a different figure. And those both are, are accurate
representations of what they purport to show in that the first table shows actual
population according to census, and the next one shows what was forecast by the
Socio-Economic Forecast that was done almost five years ago now. I don't know
if the body wants to address that in any way by acknowledging that we do see that
on the surface it looks like there's a contradiction between the two figures. We
could possibly do a footnote to try to explain that. But I just thought I'd call that
to the body's attention.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so, so Mr. Raatz, so that I'm correct in what,
you know, your explanation. The top, the 144,444, is the actual census population
for 2010.
MR. RAATZ: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the 146,739 is what...based on--I'm sorry,
excuse me...yeah...no, 1,000...I mean, 135,838 is based on what?
MR. RAATZ: That's what was projected for the 2010 island population -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. RAATZ: --back in 2006, so there was actually an underestimate of, of what the
actual population turned out to be.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: How difficult would it be to...plug in all the, the
actuals from the census, because these areas are broken down in the census report,
are they not?
MR. RAATZ: Well, you know, I don't think the census actually uses-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RAATZ: --exact same boundaries as the County of Maui does with our community
plan areas.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay, okay.
MR. RAATZ: So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You may be right. I, I don't know how, how the
census works, Madam Chair, you know. But I, I think the footnote might be the
best way, Madam Chair, you know. But...it'll be...your call as far as that is
concerned.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments in regard to these tables? Member Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just a typo, ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, wonderful. Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It should be "United", space, "States Census", not "United",
period, "States".
CHAIR BAISA: There...well, you know, these little things become important later on.
We might as well fix it now while we're fixing. Any, any reaction to the idea of
including some footnote here? And, Mr. Raatz, if we're going to do that, can you
help us with some language? Or does that become nonsubstantive, something you
can take care of when you clean this up?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Pardon me, but-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: By the time, by the time we get this all done, all the way
through, we will actually have the right numbers. The forecast will be out so do
you think it might be wise to, instead of trying to figure out a language-CHAIR BAISA: Just to insert.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: —for the footnote, just insert it at the end of the whole process?
CHAIR BAISA: If the Members agree to that, I have no problem with it. Why don't we
just make a motion to that effect?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 3, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think Mr. Raatz had mentioned that maybe...you
said, Mr. Raatz, that this might not be the same methodologies on our projections
versus how they have their areas broken down? Is that what I heard you say?
MR. RAATZ: Perhaps the Department knows better. I, I looked at the data-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. RAATZ: --in kind of a cursory manner last week when it first came out, and it, it
didn't appear to me that they described the regions in the census on the island of
Maui in the exact same way geographically as the County does with its
Community Plan Areas.
CHAIR BAISA: Let me ask the Planning Department for a suggestion about how to deal
with this. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Yes, the, the State Department of Business, Economic
Development, and Tourism as well as our Department, we're in the process now
of digesting this new data. And we'll be collapsing the data according to
community plan districts. Those data points should be updated before we
conclude this project, so I'd concur with Member Couch that at a future point
once we've had a chance to digest this data, we make those changes.
MR. RAATZ: Madam Chair, if I may? One suggestion from Staff, to eliminate this
apparent discrepancy, the body could eliminate the column in the projection,
Table 1-2 for 2010 since we have the actual island figure right above. We have
the projections for the Community Plan Areas for 2000, 2005, we can just jump
ahead to 2015, 20. I think it might have the same effect of showing the projected
growth over the planning horizon within the Community Plan Areas and would
avoid the apparent discrepancy which the member of the public had called to
Staff's attention.
CHAIR BAISA: Members? Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Do you mind if weask a question?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Raatz, I know you're trying to help us out.
So you're talking about on Table 1-2, Community...under Community Plan Area
Population.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, the gray area.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Under 2010 -CHAIR BAISA: Gray...the gray area.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --the year 2010, you plug in the 144,444 on the
total...for the total Maui Island. Is that your...your...suggestion?
MR. RAATZ: Actually the suggestion would be to just delete that column in its entirety.
There's nothing that says that that particular year has to be in this document.
I...you know, again I think the overall point that this table is trying to illustrate
would not necessarily be lessened by having that one column deleted. It would
just be a way a kind of working around-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. RAATZ: --the conflict.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Chair has to provide some direction. I like Member Couch's
suggestion. I think it makes sense. I think that before we publish this document
for final review that we insert the proper numbers in this second table and that,
that's, that's the recommendation of the Chair.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:Okay. Of course.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, no problem.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member, Member Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are we going to amend the motion or are we just going to note
this for when we get to the...when we get the real numbers to reinsert it?
CHAIR BAISA: No. I'm looking for a entirely separate motion to deal with this.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. And I thought that's what you did. But I...would you like to
make that motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure. Madam Chair, I'd like...I'd move that we update the
Table 1-2, Column 2010 with the actual numbers prior to the final...at some point
prior to the final adoption of this whole Maui Island Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. That's the motion that we have. And this is
really, then, an amendment to this approval of this Population text, okay?
Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe half, half a comment, half a question, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I understand the intent of the motion but, you know,
I'm not sure if we, we're gonna then kinda invalidate the whole Table 1-2. And,
and let me explain my, my, my thoughts please, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It shows a progressive phasing of population growth
from 2000 to 2030.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Should we punch in that...let's, let's say the 144,444
is the number.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And we punch it in, in, in that column down the road.
You cannot... it's hard for me to believe in 2015 then, the number is still gonna
stay at 146,739. . . .(Laughtet). .
CHAIR BAISA: You know, we have a member of the public who I think sent an e-mail
to all of us that showed all of that information from the census that was shared
with, with everybody. With no objection, Chair would like to ask him to explain
this to us. I think it'll help if you don't mind. It's Mr. Mayer. No objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Mr. Mayer, can you please help us with this?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, while he's coming up I'd like to ask Staff or, or
whomever, the...in Table 1-2, Column 2000, is that actual data or is that data
forecast a long time ago? 'Cause I know 2005 -CHAIR BAISA: Staff?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --you wouldn't have actual data.
CHAIR BAISA: Right. Staff? Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Table 1-2, everything from 2000...2005...2000 and 2005
data was from the previous census. Everything beyond that was a forecast.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: But it's important to note that because of the new census data, our
forecast will, will change along with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Mr. Mayer, any comments that you can help us with, please?
MR. MAYER: Yes, and this would, this will apply not only to this...to the Population
numbers but also to your Housing chapter where new, new projections have come
up because we now have the Housing numbers as well. I would recommend that
you just say...well, we'll use the...the updated numbers both in Tables 1 and 2
when you finally get to the full Council. At that time, you'll have not only
Table 1, all the accurate numbers, but also for Table 2, you'll have probably new
projections from DBEDT, and basically these numbers that are in this table all
came from DBEDT. They were last revised in 2009 prior to the census.
Obviously, they were underestimates. And as Mr. Hokama correctly mentioned,
the 2015 and subsequent numbers will all probably be revised up. But I sent you
an e-mail with the, the breakdown by community plan districts for 2010. But the
projections are actually based on DBEDT numbers. And I would just say, don't,
don't spend a lot of time on that now. You will have those new projections at a
later date.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Any questions for Mr. Mayer?
Otherwise, we might need to revise...Mr. Couch, would you please rescind your
motion and redo it?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, Madam Chair, I would like to rescind that motion --
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and I would like to make the change. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: As long as you do it, we don't need the second to do it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Madam Chair, I'd like to move...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'd like to move that we change...or that we change the data in
Table 1-2 from the Columns 2010 all the way to the Column 2030 once we get the
actual data sometime prior to first reading at Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second by Member Victorino. What we're doing here
actually is amending our motion to approve with this addition. Any discussion?
Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. The amendment is carried.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED amendment.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for that. That's a very important change as we
approve this. Anything else? Any further comments on this text?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam?
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. And thank you very much for bearing
with, with, with me, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, this is important. We're doing a very important document here.
We cannot...as much as we want to move on, we gotta deal with it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I appreciate you with, with seven new Members
under your stewardship so I appreciate the, the patience. I just wanted to make
one comment please, Chair. And it comes under Community Plan Area, West
Maui which is on, on the...
CHAIR BAISA: What page?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Next page of your, your of, of your, your handout
under Community Plan Area Findings.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is that 1-5?
CHAIR BAISA: There's a number on the bottom, Mr. Hokama, if you can see it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: He's, he's referring to the clear-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, sorry, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It has no numbers.
CHAIR BAISA: You guys are in the clear text.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Sorry, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's all in this one.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, it's 1-5.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay... okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The point Pd like to make and again, because, you
know, as we head into Budget under Mr. Pontanilla's leadership, I'm sure, you
know, there might have some discussions about this. But I just wanted to point
out for the record that in this document, when you read the Characteristics under
the West Maui component, timeshare is viewed, in my understanding of this
language, timeshare is just...and other transient vacation rentals. So that's how I
consider timeshares. And I bring this up particularly, Madam Chairman, because
of part of my concern when we use the term "part-time residents". Timeshare, as
it was brought to the State Legislature and then eventually, I guess, sold to this
County as another form of resort accommodations for short-term visitor stays,
okay? However, we do know that what they're truly selling is partial ownership
of a unit. So they either...when they buy maybe a week, so 1/52 ownership per
year...of, of a, of a unit under this form of vacation or housing or resort housing,
that's how I view it. I would hate for someone to...later tell me that they should
be viewed as residents or-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --a part-time resident. That was never the
understanding of this County when we agreed to move timeshare forward. It was
just another form of vacation accommodations for visitors. And I, I state that for
the record in case down the road there's concern about what did the body mean
regarding this type of units and this type of consideration. Thank you very much,
Madam Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for that information. Any other comments?
Seeing none, Chair will call for the question, we, to approve the Population
Chapter 1 text as amended. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED main motion, as amended.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, we are now going to get to the matrix and Mr. Raatz will put
it up on the board here. Does anyone need a little break before we proceed? Or
shall we just go ahead?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we'll go ahead. I wanna try to be...you know, cognizant of your
needs. If you need a little break just give me a high sign and we'll take a
five-minute. 'Cause we wanna try to get through this Population chapter today.
We can't fall behind again. Okay, let's start. Mr. Couch, Chair will entertain a
motion to approve the... Goal No. 1.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that Goal No. 1, Item No. 1 on Page 1 be
approved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion to approve and a second.
Any discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: For the people in the audience who may not be able to read that
or the people on TV, should I read that or-CHAIR BAISA: That would be wonderful. Would you please?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Great. I cannot read 'em.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I cannot read 'em.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The goal says Maui's peoples, "Maui's people, values, and
lifestyles thrive through strong, healthy, and vibrant island communities."
CHAIR BAISA: Is there any discussion about that goal? Or is everybody comfortable
and ready to vote? Seeing no hands, the Chair will call for the vote. All those-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Pontanilla. You gotta move quickly.
. . .(Laughs). . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: .. .(Inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'm looking at Draft 1-11 and for some reason
1.1...well, the goal that Mr. Couch just read, on, on, on this draft here it's lined
out. Do you think I, I can have some explanation from the Planning Department
in regards to-CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Pontanilla, do you-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --have a long sheet?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I have this long one.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, that's the guy.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Is it lined out on that one?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
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CHAIR BAISA: 'Cause it's not lined out on mine.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: This one is not lined out but the one that...on this
one here that we just passed.. .
CHAIR BAISA: Member Couch, do you know what's going on?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we...what we were looking at...what's he's looking at is
the text. And in the text it's, it's lined out and it says -CHAIR BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --"please refer to matrix". That's what...
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, if you...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay, I see it now.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, if you would please work off of...if you would please work off
of the text. These are your -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The matrix.
CHAIR BAISA: --long sheets...your matrix. This long...this long sheet, okay? Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, for those of us who are new
. . .(laughter). . . can you explain how the matrix relates to what's gonna end up in
the plan?
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: 'Cause I, I understood the matrix to be a shorthand
version of the text and now I'm totally confused.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, I'll ask the Planning Department to explain. I guess the rest of
us got so used to looking at matrices, we just go to the matrix. Okay, go ahead,
Mr. Summers.
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you very much. Essentially, the, the policies in the matrix that
are ultimately approved by the Council will be brought back into the relevant
chapter, into the text, so that we have separate standalone chapters that cover the
issues. The reason that we took them out of the chapter and put them into the
matrix was that so we could see the recommendations from the different review
bodies. So it'll all come back into the document once the review process is
complete.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: 1 guess my question is why is it not in the text so we can
see how it all works together? If you've taken all the pieces out that used to be in
here and we're dealing with one set of text by approving what we just had the
motion to vote on, and these are different pieces that will be reinserted, I guess
I'm, I'm wondering why we don't see them all in one, one form or the other?
CHAIR BAISA: I understand your question and I had that question initially too. But
they've decided to take the matrix portion out and we work only with the text.
And then we work only with the matrix. Then when we're done, then they will
include the matrices in the text. They'll take out what is in there and insert this.
That's the understanding of how this is gonna be done. I'm sorry but, you know,
this is all, all new and of course it doesn't make sense.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But, but we're taking -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --text out of the text.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Is that right? And then reinserting text into text.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, again, it's process. This is the way, you know, we process it. If
you would prefer that this matrix be put back in the text we can do that but it gets
more complicated.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no I'll, I'll get, get used to it, I guess. I'm, I'm
just...I would've expected that the, the text that is in the matrix would be a
different color or a different, you know, it would be italicized in here so we at
least know that this part of the text is in the matrix and what's not in the matrix.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I understand where you're at. I was there. . .(laughs). . I see
Member Victorino has that smile.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think he has to take the red pill.
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CHAIR BAISA: He's been through this before.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Madam Chair, as I stated earlier I, 1, I think,
you know, and I understand there's a cost factor, but I think having color
sometimes really does help versus everything just black and white, even when
we're reading. It's so, so hard to absorb but just a thing for the future. Not...this
one is already done but in the future maybe we can look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I'll, I'll share with you my-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --my, my consternation is . .(laughter). . on the matrix
we have the, the 33 percent control of-CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --of visitor population.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, and I was just told by the Planning Department, but
don't worry about it, it's just a data point on this graph over here.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Now you're telling me the text goes back in again later.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So...
CHAIR BAISA: Don't worry, we're gonna get to it, I promise.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . .(Laughs). .
CHAIR BAISA: We're gonna spend a lot of time talking about the 33 percent. Bear
with us for awhile. I promise it'll all sort itself out.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sure the clouds will clear at some point.
CHAIR BAISA: It will, it will.
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MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: If I could comment towards the question. And I hope this alleviates
confusion. The...each element of, each element of the plan is divided really into
the narrative portion where you have the description...you're given the
background and the information of whatever the topic is, whether it's economics
or population. And then you go into the actual what is the plan for the County,
what we're going to do with this information. So you set up your goals,
objectives and policies. So by pulling--and, and that's where the big emphasis is
even though we've talked a lot about the text already--so the goals, objectives and
policies have changed from what the GPAC recommended to what the Planning
Commission, what the former Planning Director, what the previous Council
Committee, and so we've been trying to come up with a way--well, the, the
former Committee actually came up with, with matrix so you could compare the
language of the goals, objectives and policies all the way through the process. So
if you wanted to see how it's gonna end up, in general what's it's gonna look like
in the, in the big binder itself, you know, you can just take a look at one of those
sections. It's gonna be folded back in just exactly the same way, just with the
updated language that the County Council comes up with. Does that help?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, all right. We have a goal that we're discussing. You all heard
the goal that Mr. Couch read. Any more discussion? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Just...so this number one
goal, I mean just looking at the introduction into the population, we did discuss a
lot about tourism and what have you, part-time residents, residents and visitors.
Does that need to be included in this first goal? Not just addressing the residents
but the visitor pop., too? Or no? Is that addressed somewhere else?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, Planning, Planning Department, can you help Ms. Cochran?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The emphasis is primarily on, on the resident population.
That being said, when we use the term "vibrant island communities", that would
be all of the population that are on our island, residents and visitors. So I think
the...thought was that it was, it was...accompanying both.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. It...this version does...is exactly what GPAC
wanted too so I guess it's...seems to be passing through. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any other questions, comments? If not, all those in favor, please
say "aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have adopted the Goal No. 1.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, first objective, Chair will accept a motion to approve the
objective.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that we approve the Objective No. 1 in
Item No. 2 that states, "greater retention of the island residents by providing
viable work, education, and lifestyle options."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has a motion and a second to approve. Any amendments, any
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I would like to move as we were so
eloquently brought up by MEDB to put in, in front of...after the word "greater", I
would like to see, "and return of island residents by providing variable [sic] job,
education, and lifestyle options" and removing the word "retention".
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yep.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think the...it should be after-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Greater.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Retention...after "greater retention of'.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, greater...yeah, so greater-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Retention of and return of.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I apologize. You're right. "And return of'.
Okay, yeah, yeah. I apologize. It should be after "retention".
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry about that mistake.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Victorino,
seconded by Member Couch. And the...proposed language is on the board for
those who can read it. "Greater retention of and return of the island residents by
providing viable work, education, and lifestyle options." Comments? Seeing
none, Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. The amendment...the objective is
amended.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional amendments? Seeing none, all those in favor, please
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED main motion, as amended.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we...Objective 1 has been amended and approved. Let's
look at the Policies 3 and 4 and 5 together. And the Chair will entertain a motion
to approve 3, 4 and 5.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 3, 2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move that we accept as noted under Planning
Committee, Item No. 3, 4 and 5, Policy to read as follows, expand--Policy, the
first Policy is, "expand programs that accommodate the employment, housing,
and social service needs of youth and young adults." The second Policy is,
"expand housing, transportation, employment, and social opportunities to ensure
residents are able to comfortably age within their communities." And Policy
No. 3, "measure and track resident satisfaction through surveys and community
indicators."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion and a second. Any
comments or proposed amendments? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let's see, I wanted to...I believe MEDB proposed
some suggestions here also.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No? I think it was...instead of "accommodate",
"enable". And after "accommodate", community to meet the education, the
employment, housing and social goals... social goals and needs of youth and
young adults?
CHAIR BAISA: We, we have the...if you have the testimony of MEDB, it clearly
states...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's here? Oh, yeah, where is that? Too many
papers, sorry. Okay, the...MEDB'S testimony?
CHAIR BAISA: Right. Second paragraph, last sentence.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, expand programs that enable the community
to meet the education, employment, housing and social goals of youth and young
adults.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that your motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: Member Victorino. Any discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So just to be clear, we're gonna replace what's existing -CHAIR BAISA: With this.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --with the new.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Any more discussion? If not, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Objective...I mean the Policy is
amended.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: Any more corrections on, or additions or amendments for 4 and 5?
Seeing none, Chair will call for the motion. All those-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair? Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, just, just a quick question for Department,
please?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Director, was there any consideration or
information shared regarding what type of resources it may take to potentially
achieve this type of policies, whether we're looking at...this would be all from,
from the point of government resources, State, County funding, Federal funding?
Whether it'll be for education or some type of social program so that we can
kinda have a sense of what we're looking...what we're talking about from a, from
a financial component... direction?
MR. SPENCE: I can--excuse me, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
MR. SPENCE: Member Hokama, following each one of the policy sections there's
going to be a series of actions. This is how we're going to implement the policies.
Specific to your questions, what are going to be the financial components, what
those numbers are, I know that there's...I'm gonna defer that to Staff. I know
that there is a whole appendix in the plan that...and it will be updated with those
kinds of numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And how soon would we be able to have that,
that information provided, Mr. Director?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
That information is...it's in that long-range
Thank you.
MR. SUMMERS:
implementation plan which is Chapter 9 in Appendix C which is the
implementation program schedule. So during the review of that chapter, we can
look at the numbers, how much is it gonna cost, who's gonna be involved in
implementing it, is it going to be private/public partnership, County, State,
Federal, et cetera, and the prioritization part of it. So that's, that's when we were
hoping to address those specific kinds of issues.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, so I'm gonna make a decision not knowing
what's it's gonna cost me yet then?
MR. SUMMERS: No, the information is there and when we get to the actual financial
component, we can make decisions about how far we want to take it. Is it a
priority or not a priority? There's gonna have to be a pretty rigorous prioritization
exercise as part of this effort.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, and, and forgive me. Just one, one
additional... it was decided to break youth and elderly into separate components
so that we can just focus, like with this policy statement, just for young people.
`Cause I know in a, in another action area, although it's not part of the, the policy
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language, it talks about the elderly and disabled which would be part of
the...under, under the actions area. But...I'm just wondering why we just speak
about our young people, 'cause I, I had also envisioned that we would try and
provide additional opportunities for our more experienced residents, let me put it
that way?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think, I think the first policy was, was focused on, on
the youth and trying to provide opportunities so that they could stay on-island.
But what...the issue you, you, you raise is a very important issue and if
there's...if you see a gap, if we need to address that, that...it's certainly the brain
drain issue is something that's certainly very important to this community.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, could you...can you tell the Committee if that
was part of the earlier discussions prior to this Committee receiving this
documents?
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Was there any concern about, you know, also
utilizing our experienced residents in, in the work sector-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to do other opportunities? I, I'll get it from you
then, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Chair, yes. I had the opportunity to attend many of the GPAC
meetings. And yes, there was great concern about...not...about our youth, about
our students leaving and not being able to come back. And you'll see as we go
through the plan, that people did and that the GPAC worked really hard, and I'm
sure that the Planning Commission did too, in trying find ways to create housing,
and jobs, and whatever so people could come back but with also a lot of concern
for our aging residents being able to be taken care of and live here. So it's
everything all together.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, there's not one piece. But if you'll notice, in the first policy we
talk about youth. In the second one we talk about comfortably aging, because,
you know, we have to...be worried about everybody. And I think they, they did a
very good look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh, uh-huh.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And thank you for that, Madam Chair, 'cause, you
know, I've come to learn a new term called "strategic foreclosures"
. . .(laughter). . . the new phrase.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh dear.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And it's something that, you know, I hope this
County, this island doesn't have to be overly concerned about. But it is a new
thing that is already happening on the mainland, and I see it as being
a...something that will impact potentially this type of policies and what the
County would be looked at for providing assistance or response to. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. My angst is that by the time we complete this plan, we'll
have to start a new one, because our situation here on Maui will have changed so
drastically from what we were looking at when we did this that it's really gonna
be very outdated. And so, you know, I think we need to get on with this so we
can start over.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Okay, let's look at Objectives 4 and 5 and any other
changes you might want to make? Otherwise, Chair will call for the vote.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Policies, policies.
CHAIR BAISA: On the Policies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we gotta vote. Only Policies, right?
CHAIR BAISA: Only Policies at this point, okay? All those in favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED main motion, as amended.
CHAIR BAISA: So we are on to-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Number 6.
CHAIR BAISA: --Number 6, 7 and 8 which are the actions which will implement that
goal and...that objective in these policies. So, Member Couch, Chair will accept
a...I'm sorry. I will accept a motion to approve that, 6, 7 and 8.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Items No. 6, 7 and 8 under
Actions to read as follows, Item 6A, use an existing agency to facilitate young
adult-related employment, housing, social services, and other programs that help
retain young adults on Maui. 6B, identify existing and develop new funding
sources for youth and family services; example, recreation, health care, education,
housing, child care, et cetera, and integrate such resources...to, to achieve an
effective outcome. Action No. 7, supporting funding... support funding for
transportation, housing, health care, recreation, and social service programs that
help those with special needs including the elderly and disabled. Item No. 8,
develop and regularly conduct a community satisfaction survey to measure
residents' quality of life, facilitate...the development of informed policies,
programs, and improve service delivery.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Chair has a motion and a second. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. I'm sorry. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to amend 6A and amendment
of...amending 6A would read as follows, using an existing agency to facilitate
young adult-related education--the word education being added--employment,
housing, social services, and other programs that would help retain young adults
on Maui.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second to that amendment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion and a second. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, you know, again it did make a lot of sense
when that was brought to our attention that, you know, we left out a real major
component of education in this ability to retain young people here in Maui
County. So I think it's, it's something that just ties in with all the rest. Thank
you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, that language is on the board if you want to take another look
at it or didn't quite understand what he said or hear what he said. Nothing more
on this amendment? Seeing none, all those in favor...Member Cochran?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that on Mr. Victorino 's amendment -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes -.

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --you're talking? Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --yes. Okay? We're gonna vote on the amendment. All those in favor,
please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Amendment carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Member Cochran, you had something you wanted to say?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Actually, that was the input I wanted to do which
was a suggestion through MEDB once again.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any other amendments? Member Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd like to at least have a discussion as to one of
our testifiers suggested something about a community satisfaction survey that
pretty much the election would be a satisfaction survey. And if we can deal with
this now, great. If not, in the, in the... Section 9 there where it talks about
implementation maybe. But I'd like to at least see if anybody's interested in
discussing that?
CHAIR BAISA: I will ask the Planning Department for comment on this, in regards to
the customer satisfaction survey. You heard the testifier, yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, yes. I think the idea was that this type of data would be very
important for not only our community planning updates but for other activities
undertaken by the County. And I think it gets back fundamentally to the question
that was raised earlier with the forecast. These are projections. Are they really
what our residents want? And these types of community satisfaction surveys
would help us, I think, better understand some of those community desires and,
and, and, and be as an effective, cost-effective way to inform policy.
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CHAIR BAISA: Answer?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay? Any further comments? Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Planning Department, what, what
exactly is that? I mean just a handout we send to all our registered voters or just
have polling booths at corners or...
MR. SUMMERS: It could be basically a survey that queries residents about the different
aspects of our community that, that, that they like and dislike. It could be
extremely...comprehensive or very simple depending on how it's scoped.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess I'm just wondering how? On our County
website, a little polling or...I mean, trying -MR. SUMMERS: It really...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to get the census was bad enough but this
is. . .(laughter). . .
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, it could, it could be a variety of ways. It could be the
traditional survey or it could be done through some of the newer technologies. I
think those types of details in terms of how it would be implemented would be
researched when we got around to doing it.
MR. SPENCE: And, and if I could comment. It would have to be scientifically done.
It...you know, you just can't put up a survey on a website and expect that to be a,
a representative sample of the population. It, it would have to be done very
properly in a very controlled manner; otherwise, you end up with data that is
basically meaningless.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: With that being said, should we notate that particular
detail?
MR. SPENCE: I think that's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or is that somewhere else?
MR. SPENCE: --that's pretty well understood. If that's something -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
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MR. SPENCE: --that the Council wants-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or I was just curious.
MR. SPENCE: --to engage in, that...I think that's pretty well understood.
CHAIR BAISA: And I'm sure if we're gonna pay for it we're gonna make sure that it's
scientifically done by a proper consultant or whatever. Member Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And Mr. Spence, and it goes
back to Mr. Hokama's original query, if, if the survey is gonna be based on
community satisfaction and if it is, for example, a mail-out type of survey, then
just knowing that part-time residents are not those who will be in receipt of these
things because we're questioning whether or not they are residents in terms of
full-time versus the partiality, yeah? Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh. I can understand that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Further questions? Seeing none, the Chair
will call for that vote on the amended Actions 6, 7 and 8. All those in favor,
please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED main motion, as amended.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, moving on.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Short recess?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Chair will call a five-minute recess. Please come back. We want
to finish this chapter today. Meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

3:45 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:55 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . .Will the meeting please come back to order? Chair would
like to take Objective 2 and Chair will entertain a motion to approve
Objective No. 2, that is maximize residents' benefits from the visitor industry.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'll make the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Hokama,
seconded by Member Victorino. Any comments, discussion? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Madam Chair. I have a little bit of a concern that this
might be a little vague, but I understand that, you know, you guys probably
wordsmithed this to death last Planning Committee. So is...I mean can I get
some background, I guess, from Mr. Victorino or yourself as to... 'cause it just
seems to be...pretty vague.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, this whole document . . .(laughter). . .is wordsmith. We're
going on six years. Believe me, everything in front of you has been discussed,
looked at, taken apart, amended, rewritten. Those are my comments.
Member Victorino, anything to share?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Madam Chair, you, you hit the nail
right on the head, I've gotta admit that. But I will, I will give you real quickly
just so that the Members understand how this evolved. Originally GPAC had
wanted "maximize residents' ...benefits from the visitor industry as measured by
percentages of residents earning a living wage and ease the transition of new
residents onto the island", for which many of us felt like, whoa, that was as, as, as
difficult as possible. And that's when we...the former director then said, okay,
we'll change it to this, "maximize residents' benefits from the visitor industry as
measured by percentages of residents earning a living wage and ease the transition
of new residents onto the island", which almost was identical to the other one.
And we ended up saying, okay, then we'll just take "maximize residents' benefits
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from the...visitor industry", because the living wage issue became really a
problem.
I have worked in the...and Mr. White has worked in the industry for many years
and some more others have worked in the industry, and we know living wage in
the visitor industry is very, very tenuous. You get people who work for 5, 6, $7
an hour who I know own two and three homes because they're waiters,
waitresses. They work on tips and they do very well. And that is not a
measurable wage because it changes. But I know waitresses and waiters and
bartenders that make 3, $400 a night in tips. Of course, that's good times. When
times are not that good, maybe they make less. But I mean 1 never worked a shift
that I made $400 in one shift. So I know for a fact that living wage became a real
debatable issue especially in the visitor industry because of all these variables in
the industry itself. So, and then some people work on commissions. There are
salespeople--and Mr. White can attest to that--that work in bookings and stuff like
that that work on commissions, again, a variable wage.
So that's why that came about, was because there was so many moving targets.
We tried to simplify it to make it just one sentence so that it covered just about
everybody in any aspect of the visitor industry.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. You have an excellent memory.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whew, carambas!
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Any...better than mine. I have senior moments.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I get them too.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: He's got a cheat sheet.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? If not-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, wait!
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I kinda like that term, living
wage. And I believe it...yes, GPAC presented it. Yes, the Maui Planning
Commission also did. And I, I understand Mr. Victorino and, and the past
Members, my predecessors and it's a, it's a, I guess, it's, it's a kinda
generallydefined concept of living wage. And you hear the unions saying it all
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the time. They come up here and testify they want their workers to earn a living
wage. Living wage, I mean and it basically refers to having, you know, enough
money to, to meet your basic needs of, of living a quality life here. I kinda, sort
of, Mr. Couch's first concern, having this so general and just not really, I don't
know, much meat to the matter here. So I guess I'm...you know, I think the
concept of the...that needs to be, I don't know, added in?
CHAIR BAISA: Are you making a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But, again, I'll, I'll take your direction, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: If you'd like to make a motion, we can make it. We can vote on it and
we can decide. Otherwise we'll just leave it alone.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So at this point, it's just "maximize residents' benefit
from the visitor industry."
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's what we're looking at?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Which was adopted by the last Planning Committee of the
Council.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The...let's see...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, she, she still has the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can I have a moment, though? Does Mr. Pontanilla
wanna chime in?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, if you relinquish the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'll yield the floor to Mr. Pontanilla at this
moment.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, I think
Mr. Victorino kinda explained it pretty well, because, you know, Mr. White
sometimes say or always say that how many percentage of our jobs are created
by...visitors industry. And, you know, we cannot gauge the, the wages because
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there's an array of type of businesses that... is supported by the industry. You
know, you do have local restaurants, people that take your reservations and the
like. So I, I, I don't know if, you know, putting in wages in there is a good term.
I, I, I, I like the language as it is because it's really directly impacted by the
industry itself rather than the wages. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member White, I see you trying to get a word in.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Yeah, I think...my
discomfort with adding "a living wage" is... if we were to add that then I would
request that we remove the word "visitor industry" and just say "business" in
general, because it's to say that the visitor industry itself is...is providing less
beneficial incomes is not accurate. There are a number of industries such as retail
that provide wage structures that are significantly lower than the, than the hotels
and condos and so forth so...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. I...Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just for the Committee's consideration, this
is...you know, I've already recommended that we remove some language that's
really related to economics from the population section. So the... in my review of
this plan, I looked at maximized...residents' ...I looked at what the previous
Committee said. And okay, you know, we have a de facto population, you know.
And that's, that's a significant component of our population so in that sense it's
related to this section. But if you want to start getting into living wage and all that
stuff, we're really talking about economics. It belongs in the Economics section.
And we have five pages in the Economics section just on the visitor industry with
plenty of objectives and everything there. So that, that's just, you know, for the
Committee's consideration. I don't think it's horribly related to this particular
section of the plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Director, are you suggesting that, that
Objective No. 2 be moved to the Economics area?
MR. SPENCE: It very well could be.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: 'Cause my...one of my concerns is that with this
objective saying maximize residents' benefits and then, then one of the policies
being limit the, you know, limit the visitor industry. It's...for me it's kind of
counterproductive if you have maximize on one line and minimize or cap on
another. So Madam Chair, I would be...I, I don't see a lot left after this particular
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objective and if we can cover it in Economic Development, I think it may be more
appropriate there than in the Population. But I will yield to your leadership.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, I will ask for a recommendation and a reaction from the Planning
Department.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. If...and if you look down the rest of the
matrix, my recommendations to this Committee will be to delete...because we're
getting the next one down is...the next Policy down is getting into land use issues,
towards the bottom of the page where I'm saying move to the Heritage Resources,
Cultural Resources section, et cetera, et cetera. I mean there's the whole mix of
things in here that are not directly related to the population. So I would support
moving an objective to maximize the residents' ...benefits to the Economic
section. We've heard a number...the only supporting policy or underlying policy
after that would be with the 33 percent. And as you can see from my proposed,
that it's I, I do have, you know, some, some issues with that. I think it's, it...for
the purposes of an island plan, you don't want to be so specific you're limiting,
you know, your own economic opportunities.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Might I suggest that we defer that until we go through all the
other ones, because if we end up with maybe one then we can deal with it, or if
we end up with moving things to different areas, then we...the point would be
moot.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member Hokama, you had something to comment on?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just wanted to bring up the point that in the
Countywide Policy Plan that's already adopted, Madam Chair, it's my
understanding if you go to Page 63 under Objective 4, it already talks about
expand economic sectors that increase living wage, job choices and are
compatible with community values.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So there's already an adopted statement regarding this
consideration of living wage, and I, and I think it's in the appropriate area of the
overall Countywide policy that each region or community has some independence
of deciding what type of economic engines and what they would like to consider
for their living wage requirements. 'Cause I mean let's face it, you know, Lanai,
we pay 40, 50 percent more for a gallon of milk than people do on Maui.
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CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So for us, you know, our...what we would, you
know, general premises, our living wage definitions may be totally different from
the Maui island living wage considerations. But there's a general policy
statement already accepted by the body and I, I believe it is sufficient to address
the concerns that's being discussed regarding the Maui Island Plan. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Hokama. You bring up the remarks that we get
from people like Mr. Jencks with his pink cards who are saying that, you know,
some of this is in the Countywide Policy Plan and some of it is redundant. We
keep saying it over and over, that's why the...document has become very large.
And it's exactly that kind of thing that is repeated over and over. But I do
understand what the people who put this together were trying to do. They wanted
to be sure that it was consistent and that it was important so it was repeated over
and over. So, really, the choice is ours.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, we're here to produce the final product. And it's...the
Chair is open to what the Members would like to do with Objective No. 2.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because, you know, I'm the last...you and I are the
last of the Mohicans as far as this is concerned, you know, and I, and I, and I do
remember the redundancy that we, we did go through, Mr. Spence. I mean it was
a battle for that redundancy. That word was used almost as much as, as, as I take
a breath every other second. So, you know, I can live with that. I would have no
problem if we vote this down to remove this entirely, Madam Chair, and move
this to Economics, because it really should have been there in the first place. And
I think that was brought up also. That was the moving target we talked about.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And no one...I mean we all came to compromises.
This is what was, this was all about. And you'll find as you go in, you better
compromise 'cause it'll never get done. . . .(laughter). . . You know, you can talk
to death but you know what? The reality is you gotta get it done. So I would be
happy to if they vote this down and, and, and I'll, at the proper time, I'd like to
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make the motion to remove this and move this here all into Economics. But I'll
wait for the vote itself, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I have a question for Planning. If we move this...if we were to
take this and move it to the Economics section, we have some, we have some
recommended changes here from the Planning Department. Will it all go or will
part of it go? And if it goes, what Objective does it belong to? You know, if it
doesn't go...the pieces that don't go. You cannot have Policies that don't follow
an Objective is what I'm trying to say. It's just our format. Planning? Then
we're gonna have some hanging Policies if we move the Objective. You need a
minute? I can call a short recess.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Short recess.
CHAIR BAISA: Short recess. Do not leave. Our clock's running, folks. We'll take a
very short recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

4:12 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:14 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . Will the meeting please come back to order? Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Madam Chair. We would still support moving that one objective to
the Economic section. And then we can, we can move the...couple of other
policies around that are remaining.
CHAIR BAISA: So if we move this...I wanna be sure I hear you correctly. If we move
the objective, then we move also the policies and the actions with it?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That makes sense.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it makes sense.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Some, some . .(inaudible). . .
MR. SPENCE: Sure, or we can deal with the individual...we can move the...there's
only, there's only a couple. Depending on how the Committee deals with the
different policies, we would have to move them, really, underneath of the very
first objective if they wanted those to remain.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I move that we just move this whole thing to-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, point of order?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We still have a motion on the floor and...you
know, so I think would be better if...
CHAIR BAISA: Member, Member Hokama made the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The motion, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's right.
CHAIR BAISA: We can have him withdraw it if he feels that he feels so moved.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Per your request, Chair, happy to do so.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Hokama. And now we can entertain a
motion from you, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Thank you, Madam Chair. I move that we move
.(laughter)... Objective 2 and Policies and Actions all into the Economic
section-CHAIR BAISA: Chapter 4.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Chapter 4. And then when we get to Chapter 4, we will deal
with the ones that may need to go to Heritage Cultural Resources.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, you've heard the motion by Member Couch, seconded by
Member Victorino, to move this objective, policies and actions to Chapter 4 and
that we will deal with the policies, the individual policies when we get to that
section. Any discussion? Or are we all discussed out? . . .(laughter). . . All those
in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Members...Mr. Raatz, that's it for today, right?
MR. RAATZ: That's correct, Madam Chair. I believe that the Committee has gone
through the Introduction chapter and both the text and the policies of Chapter 1.
CHAIR BAISA: So should I then move to approve the entire Population chapter as it
stands?
MR. RAATZ: I don't think that's actually necessary.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. RAATZ: I think that's kind of assumed. And there are maps associated with
chapters as we move forward, and that's something the body may want to discuss
how to deal with at some point. We don't...we're not into the regulatory maps
yet. Chapter 1 just has a map for background purposes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. RAATZ: And we'll label that as such based on the prior discussion of the
Committee at the previous meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. So our calendar's finished. Members, we're...because we,
because we moved the objective, we have completed our work for today. Chair
would like to thank you very much. Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I would like to find out how we are going to deal
with the list of things that...of changes that we're gonna make at the end of this
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whole process. Do we have... are we gonna have a running list in our folders? I
just don't want that to be dropped, 'cause we do have to make some changes.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. The intention is to have the documents that
we're revising during the Committee meetings, basically be live documents that
what we see here during the Committee meetings will be a representation of
where the Committee is at. And after each meeting whenever a milestone is met
such as a conclusion of a chapter which we had two of them today, those
documents will be posted to the General Planning Committee website so the
public and the Members can see exactly what progress the body is making.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I'm sorry. Maybe I wasn't clear. Chapter...I mean
Table 1-2, we said we were gonna do something at the end of this year, basically,
when we're done with this process. I just don't want that to be forgotten. Is there
going to be a list somewhere where we say actions to be taken at the...before first
reading, kind of thing?
MR. RAATZ: Well, we...we've...in the document itself, highlighted those columns that
need to be updated and made a note there. So that's basically the, the standard
that we're following.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any other questions? If not, the Chair would like to thank the
Members, thank the Staff, thank our Planning Department very much for all the
help. And the Chair would also like to thank the folks that came to testify and to
help us with this project. I'd like to say a special aloha to our Kalpu Kukui
visitors today. We're very happy to have you with us. Hope you'll see...we'll
see some of you tomorrow morning at our Council meeting. And, Members, our
next meeting for this Committee which will be probably our last meeting before
we go into Budget, March 17. We'll be looking at Heritage Resources. That's
Chapter 2. It's a very long chapter, unlike Population. It's got many pages.
Chair would ask you to please review it. When we post the agenda, we will also
post the materials that you'll need for that meeting. So if you will please review
that, that will make our work a lot easier. So thank you very, very much. This
meeting is adjourned ... (gavel)..

ADJOURN: 4:20 p.m.
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